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 SELECTBOARD MEETING MINUTES 
February 6, 2017 

 
Called to Order: The meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM. 

Members Present:  John Ward, Greg Snedeker Members Absent: Randy Crochier 
Others Present: Ray Purington, Administrative Assistant; Janet Masucci; Mike Jackson; Gene Beaubien; Seth 
Montgomery; Rachel Abernethy 

Gill as “Sanctuary City”:  Gill residents Seth Montgomery and Rachel Abernethy met with the Selectboard to 
request they adopt an ordinance or policy that would make Gill a “sanctuary city.”  (The term is generally defined by 

Wikipedia as “a municipality that has adopted a policy of protecting unauthorized immigrants by not prosecuting 
them for violating federal immigration laws and by ensuring that all residents have access to city services, regardless 
of immigration status.”)  Both Montgomery and Abernethy noted that while they live and teach at the Northfield 
Mount Hermon School, they were not representing the School in any way. 

Montgomery asked the Selectboard to codify an ordinance stating that “the Gill police department will neither honor 
nor enforce a civil immigration detainer requested from the United States Immigration and Customs Enforcement 
(ICE) or the United States Customs and Border Patrol (CBP) when such an order seeks excessive or unnecessary 
detention.”  He explained that this would protect and reassure students, teachers, seasonal workers, and others in Gill 
who have uncertain immigration status right now.  The ordinance, which is modeled after one adopted in Holyoke in 
November 2014, would not apply to individuals who are subject to criminal warrants for serious crimes.  A copy of 
the Holyoke policy was distributed. 

When asked, Montgomery and Abernethy agreed to provide more information on the topic, including a list of cities 
that have adopted similar measures, and other examples of “sanctuary” ordinances and policies.  Both expressed the 

hope that the Selectboard will take action and, by doing so, have Gill make a statement in support of social justice. 

Fire Chief Gene Beaubien raised a concern that he would not want this type of policy adopted if it jeopardizes any 
federal grant funds that the Town will or could receive.  There is a grant application being reviewed by FEMA that, 
if awarded, could fund $180-190,000 for the replacement of the Fire Department’s air packs. 

Greg recommended holding off action on this issue, at least until the federal courts decide on challenges and appeals 
of the recent immigration ban made by a Presidential executive order on January 25th.  He also noted that it’s 

important for the Selectboard to keep the Town’s best interests in mind, which includes giving consideration to how 

any action might affect future grants. 

Abernethy and Montgomery, in their jobs as teachers at NMH, both have students who don’t know if they will be 

allowed to come back into the US after the March spring break, and don’t know what the US Immigrations process 

will be for them to re-enter the country. 

It was noted that Gill Police Chief David Hastings was unable to attend tonight’s meeting.  In summarizing a 

conversation with him earlier in the day, Greg noted that the Police Department does not actively seek out 
immigration issues, but cannot turn a blind eye to any illegal activities.  Ray will check on the Police Chief’s 

availability to attend one of the next several Selectboard meetings, so that the entire Selectboard can hear his views 
on the matter. 

At the Selectboard suggestion, Ray will contact his peers in the Small Town Administrators of Massachusetts 
(STAM) Association, and find out what experiences other towns have had with this issue. 
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John pointed out that taking care of the Town’s best interests also means taking care of everyone in the Town.  

Abernethy urged the Selectboard to not shy away from the issue because it’s political, as it is also a personal issue 

for anyone affected by it.  She requested that there be some sense of urgency to continuing this discussion, for while 
we have the privilege to be patient on this matter, there are others for whom patience is not an option. 

Abernethy, Montgomery, and Beaubien left the meeting at 5:52 PM. 

Minutes:  Greg made a motion, seconded by John, to approve the minutes of 1/23/17.  The vote was unanimous in 
the affirmative. 

Sewer I&I Study:  Nothing to report. 

Gill Elementary Well:  Ray has received feedback from Glen Ayers and Jim Huber on the proposed treatment 
system plans, and will work with the engineer to incorporate those changes into the final submission to DEP. 

Mariamante Property/Community Solar:  Nothing to report. 

Annual Reports:  Ray and the Town Clerk plan to review the Appointments section of the FY11, 12, and 13 reports 
this week.  Files for the FY14 report have been provided to Greg. 

Oak Street Easement:  Ray presented a draft of a sketch showing the proposed easement from the Town to Bob 
Callery for his property at 2 Oak Street.  The sketch was based on discussions during a 2/2 site meeting with Ray, 
Callery, Highway Superintendent Mick LaClaire, and Riverside Water District President Jeff Suprenant.  In a 
discussion of whether there was value to the easement, it was pointed out that the total area of the easement might be 
800-900 square feet – less than 1/50 of an acre.  The Selectboard made it clear that easements are addressed on a 
case by case basis, and that any decisions in this situation should not be construed as setting precedents for the 
future. 

Ray noted that during the site visit it was suggested that the shed, which is in fair condition and doesn’t appear to 
add any significant value to the property, be taken down and the concrete block foundation removed.  Callery agreed 
to the suggestion.  The proposed easement will include language that preserves the rights of the Town and Riverside 
Water District to access and maintain any sewer and water lines within the eased area, and will include a provision 
that the existing structures may be maintained and repaired, but cannot be replaced unless relocated onto the 
property with the necessary zoning setbacks.  Final comments on the sketch will be sought from those involved in 
the site visit, and then it will be brought back to the Selectboard for a decision. 

Real Estate Liens for Unpaid Sewer Charges:  The Selectboard, in their role as Sewer Commissioners, reviewed a 
list provided by the Tax Collector of sewer customers with unpaid sewer charges from FY16.  The list includes 18 
accounts from FY16 totaling $8,011.57 and 1 account from FY15 for $399.30.  Greg made a motion, seconded by 
John, to request the Board of Assessors place the listed amounts as sewer liens on the FY17 real estate bills.  The 
vote was unanimous in the affirmative. 

Mariamante Field Bids:  Ray reported that Brian Peila was the high bidder of the two bids the Town received for the 
agricultural use of the Mariamante field for 2017 – 2019.  Peila bid $200 for 2017, $150 for 2018, and $100 for 
2019.  Peila has had the use of the field for the last several years, and has done a good job with it.  Ray 
recommended the bid be awarded to Peila.  He noted that both bidders asked about the possibility of using nitrogen 
pelletized fertilizer on the field, as hauling manure to the field is not an effective use of a farmer’s time and fuel.  

The Selectboard discussed the request, but declined to allow the use of chemical fertilizers.  Greg made a motion, 
seconded by John, to award the 2017 lease of the Mariamante field to Brian Peila.  The vote was unanimous in the 
affirmative. 

Franklin Regional Retirement System – COLA Vote: The Selectboard reviewed a memo from Dale Kowacki, 
Executive Director of the Franklin Regional Retirement System.  The memo announced a February 22 discussion 
and possible vote by the Retirement Board on a 3% COLA for eligible retirees of the System.  If that Board takes no 
action, the retirees will receive a 0.3% COLA, which mirrors the 2017 increase given to Social Security recipients.  
The Selectboard noted some of the same objections as in previous years, and asked Ray to send to the Retirement 
Board an updated version of their letter from last year. 

SAFE Grant:  The Fire Department has been awarded a $3,063 grant from the Massachusetts Executive Office of 
Public Safety & Security for its Student Awareness of Fire Education (SAFE) program. 
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Declaration of Surplus:  Ray reported that the Police Chief has recommended that the 2005 Crown Vic police cruiser 
be declared as surplus equipment.  All items that can be reused by the Police Department have been removed from 
the cruiser.  The vehicle has a broken right front spring, and its mileage is estimated as more than 125,000 miles.  
Ray suggested making a limited attempt - website, Facebook, and Craigslist, but not a newspaper ad – to solicit 
sealed bids for the 2005 Crown Vic as well as the 2004 Explorer (previously declared surplus, but still stored behind 
the Safety Complex).  If no bids are received, both vehicles should be sold for scrap.  Greg made a motion, seconded 
by John, to declare the 2005 Crown Vic as surplus equipment of the Town.  The vote was unanimous in the 
affirmative. 

Riverside Village Historic District:  The Selectboard received a notice from the Massachusetts Historical 
Commission of an informational meeting on February 21st at 7 PM to discuss the proposed nomination of the 
Riverside Village Historic District to the National Register of Historic Places.  The Town owns several properties – 
the Riverside Building (a.k.a. the “Green School”), the Red Bridge abutment, and the sewer pump station building – 
that are included in the nomination.  To accommodate attendance at the meeting, the Selectboard will start its 
regular meeting at 5:15 PM on the 21st. 

Mike Jackson left the meeting at 6:35 PM. 

Warrant:  The Selectboard reviewed and signed the FY 2017 warrant #16. 

The meeting adjourned at 6:55 PM. 

Minutes respectfully submitted by Ray Purington, Administrative Assistant. 

 Signed copy on file.  Approved 02/21/2017 
_________________________________________ 
Randy Crochier, Selectboard Clerk 
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Ray Purington/Gill Selectboard

From: frrs01@gmail.com on behalf of Dale Kowacki <ExDr@frrsma.com>
Sent: Saturday, January 21, 2017 2:08 PM
To: Dale Kowacki
Subject: July 1, 2017 retirees COLA

As required by MGL 32 §103(i), please be informed that the retirement board, at its regular meeting on 
Wednesday, February 22, 2017 at 8:00 am, in the meeting room in Suite 311 at 278 Main Street, Greenfield, 
will contemplate the option of voting  a 3% cost-of-living allowance (C.O.L.A.), to eligible retirees of this 
system.  In the past, the board has voted the C.O.L.A., but this year, because of limits set by law, the board must 
do so at a public meeting, and must notify the towns 30 days in advance of the meeting.  

  

MGL 32 §103 (i) “Notwithstanding the provisions of paragraph (c) to the contrary, the board of any system 
may, by accepting the provisions of this as hereinafter provided, elect annually to pay a cost-of-living increase 
greater than the percentage increase, as recommended in the report prepared in accordance with paragraph (f) 
of subdivision (3) of section 21 for that year, but not greater than 3 per cent. The board shall conduct such 
election in a public meeting, properly posted, called specifically for such election. The board shall also notify 
each legislative body at least 30 days before such election.” 

  

The report referred to in the above comes to us in the form of a memo from PERAC (which can be found in the 
“Memos” section at: http://www.mass.gov/perac/forms-pubs/memos/memorandum-05-2017.html, and this year 
the report states the COLA percentage to be 0.3%.   

  

The 3% COLA has been budgeted in the valuation and assessments. At 3%, the average monthly COLA would 
be $29; the average annual would be $348. At 0.3%, the average monthly would be $2.90, and the average 
annual would be $34.80. The average annual retirement benefit in the COLA calculation is $11,600*. Average 
annual benefit overall is $15,538. The monthly increase due to COLA would be about $15,539.  The annual 
increase would be about $186,471.  

  

Neither your attendance, nor your participation is required regarding this topic.  However, your questions and 
comments are always considered. 

  

*COLA is limited to 3% of the first $17,000 of annual retirement benefit. 
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Dale Kowacki 
Executive Director, Franklin Regional Retirement System 
413.774.4837,,,,,4 
ExDr@FRRSMA.com 
www.FRRSMA.com  

  

Get a signature like this. CLICK HERE.            

No virus found in this message. 
Checked by AVG - www.avg.com 
Version: 2016.0.7998 / Virus Database: 4749/13818 - Release Date: 01/23/17 




















